

Land For All Reasons page 4

A Gardener Goes Native page 6

■ ON THE COVER: New Staff at OCT page 10





Board of Trustees

Kevin Galligan, President Mary Griffin, Vice-President Deborah Reuman, Treasurer Charles Carlson, Clerk leanne Berdik Gary Bowden Robert Granger Drusy Henson Sue Meisinger Mefford Runyon **Judith Scanlon** Peter Van Oot Iim West Deirdre White

Staff

Stephen O'Grady, Executive Director Tom Keras, Director of Land Stewardship Abigail Hipp, Outreach Coordinator & Office Manager Lillian Gooding, Land Stewardship Jen Clifford, AmeriCorps Cape Cod Individual Placement

OCT is a 501(c)(3) nonprofit organization. All contributions are tax deductible to the full extent of the law.

Orleans Conservation Trust 203 South Orleans Road Orleans, MA 02653 Phone: 508-255-0183

E-mail oct@orleansconservationtrust.org orleansconservationtrust.org

Contents copyright © 2023 by Orleans Conservation Trust, except where other copyright notice appears.

On the cover: Female bald eagle returns to her eaglets in the family's treetop nest, located on an Orleans Conservation Trust property. Photo by Kenneth Mayo Johnson. Inset: New staff member Tom Keras.

from the president

"Water is the driving force of all nature." - Leonardo da Vinci

Dear OCT members and supporters,

Here in Orleans, we understand the force of water—when it cascades from the sky in an autumn storm, or surges onto marshlands in a king tide, or carves away at tree roots clinging to a sandy bluff. We also understand that water, salt and fresh, is the driving force of our local blue economy. As citizens of this watery realm, we have a big stake in keeping our waters healthy, for fish and shellfish, swimming and boating, clean water from our taps. And because development pressure is relentless, we need to think and work creatively toward solutions.

One such creative approach is OCT's recent land protection effort on Eli Rogers Road, near the Brewster line (page 4). This property abuts the nearly 500-acre watershed that provides drinking water to all of Orleans, so protecting it was a no-brainer. But the land comes with several buildings, one of which we aim to preserve for attainable year-round housing. This project, combining the protection of drinking water and open space with undevelopment and housing, is a first for the Trust.

On our cover, the dramatic image of a bald eagle mother landing on her nest makes me proud that OCT protected the land and trees where this eagle pair nested. As Drusy Henson notes (on page 11), these iconic birds need big swaths of canopied shoreline to nest. They also depend on water that can support their

favorite fish prey.

People in Orleans are becoming keenly aware that what we do with our land affects the fate of our waters. At the October Town



Meeting, we debated how best to handle harmful algae blooms in our ponds. At OCT's annual meeting in August, members heard about the restoration of a new piece of our Henson's Cove preserve, which will benefit water quality in Pleasant Bay (more on page 5).

Are we humans also a driving force in nature? Of course, and not always in a good way. But we're smart enough to learn that what benefits nature is ultimately what's best for our own species, too. The success of OCT's work is visible all around us, and in the growing list of donors named at the end of this issue. I'm so grateful to every one of you, who make our success possible. I'm thankful as well for our remarkable staff—Stephen O'Grady, Abby Hipp, Lily Gooding, and incoming Land Stewardship Director Tom Keras—and for our trustees. who keep us on mission and responsive to the greater Orleans community. A shoutout to retiring trustees Steve Koehler, whose work as treasurer was foundational to OCT, and Diana Landau, who renovated our communications efforts and edits this newsletter.

Fall and winter are some of the best times to enjoy a quiet walk on one of our many trails around town. As you walk, you might dream up more ways you can be a force for good in our natural world!

Sincerely,

President

Watch OCT's new video!

We're delighted to share the Trust's first "identity video," created by videographer Chris Szwedo with narration by former trustee Diana Landau and premiered at our Annual Meeting. Just point your camera phone at the code, or enjoy it on your desktop at our website.



Restoration Keynotes Annual Meeting

OCT members turned out in force on a gorgeous late summer afternoon for the Trust's Annual Meeting this August 12. The Orleans Yacht Club was looking its best after recent renovations. Once folks took their seats, they were treated to the first showing of a new two-minute video about the Trust and its work. (You can use the QR code on page 2 if you missed it!)

A short business meeting included election of new trustees Drusy Henson and Deirdre White (see page 15) and farewells to outgoing trustees Steve Koehler and Diana Landau. Koehler then presented his swan-song Treasurer's Report, noting that the recent fiscal year was among our strongest ever, with a sizable uptick in membership. Executive Director Steve O'Grady recapped an exceptionally active year, highlighting the recently completed restoration work at Henson's Cove Conservation Area, OCT's new collaboration with the Orleans schools (see below), and the beginnings of our multiyear community education initiative "At Home with Nature," which gives landowners the tools and knowledge they need to make their properties more nature-friendly. (See page 7.) He spoke to the current efforts underway in Orleans to protect pollinators and ecosystems by reducing the use of pesticides: an effort endorsed by the Trust and by voters at Town Meeting on October 16. O'Grady also introduced an exciting new land-saving opportunity—a property at 37 Eli Rogers Road, next door to the Orleans watershed (page 4).

Seth Wilkinson's keynote presentation dovetailed neatly with these themes. President of Wilkinson Ecological Design, Seth defined ecological restoration as "the process of aiding the recovery of an ecosystem that has been damaged, degraded, or destroyed." His company works with home-



Seth Wilkinson presents to a packed house at the Annual Meeting. Below: OCT's annual plant sale

"Ecological restoration is the process of aiding the recovery of an ecosystem that has been damaged, degraded, or destroyed."

— Seth Wilkinson

owners and land organizations like OCT on a professional scale, but individual homeowners can restore and enhance their own properties so they provide all-important "ecosystem services": welcoming wildlife, improving soils, controlling erosion, and protecting water quality.

Among the most accessible ways you can make a difference is by replacing ornamental plants in home landscapes with natives—plants that have evolved together with local conditions and animals, serve pollinators, and feed insects that in turn are vital food for songbirds. (Fun fact: It



can take 400 or more caterpillars per day to feed one brood of chickadee nestlings!) Seth's slides depicted some popular landscape plants that offer little or no value to wildlife-most hydrangeas, hostas, butterfly bush, and burning bush—along with beautiful native alternatives that are mutually adapted with local fauna and thrive in home landscapes.

If you missed Seth's presentation, which illustrates some recommended native plants, you can find it on the OCT website, along with Steve O'Grady's annual

LANDMARKS continued on page 10

Land For All Reasons

Woodland, Watershed Protection, and a Housing Opportunity on Eli Rogers Road

OCT entered a highly competitive real estate market when we learned in late spring that 5-plus acres at 37 Eli Rogers Road had recently been listed for sale. The Trust acted carefully but expeditiously in partnership with The Compact of Cape Cod Conservation Trusts (The Compact), which took out a loan and purchased the property for \$1M on June 30, 2023, giving OCT time to raise the funds for its protection. "It was clear the property wasn't going to sit for long," says OCT President Kevin Galligan, "so we did our homework and got it under contract just nine days after it was listed."

Among several significant conservation attributes, the standout is the land's designation by Mass. DEP as a Zone II Wellhead Protection Area, signifying its importance for the protection of drinking water quality. Hugging the Brewster line, 37 Eli Rogers lies just south of the 500-acre Orleans Watershed. "Orleans is blessed with much public land, which many use and cherish," says Alan McClennen, chair of the town's Board of Water and Sewer Commissioners. "The Trust's proactive efforts to purchase an additional 4.5 acres of land on Eli Rogers Road will offer further protection."

In addition to protecting the Cape Cod Sole Source Aquifer, which supplies our drinking water, preventing development at 37 Eli Rogers also helps safeguard Pleasant Bay. The land sits in the Paw Wah Pond and Little Pleasant Bay subwatersheds; effluent from septic systems in this area eventually finds its way to Pleasant Bay and contributes to the worsening nutrient load there.

Woodland for Wildlife

The land includes beautiful woodland and wetland habitat for rare species, as well as



37 Eli Rogers Road, looking north toward the Orleans Watershed.



Preservation of the 4.5 acres on 37 Eli Rogers Road (outlined in red) will provide critical woodlands and watershed protection. Parcel layer and imagery provided by the Town of Orleans.

vernal pool wildlife breeding habitat. It also serves as an important wildlife corridor between preserved land in Brewster (land protected in 2010 by Orleans Town Meeting vote) and the Orleans Watershed. Moreover, Nickerson State Park is just a third of a mile away, and this project affords an opportunity to expand on that wildlife stronghold.

In October, the state recognized the significance of the opportunity and announced a Massachusetts Conservation Partnership Grant of \$175,000 to help pay for the purchase—the maximum award given by the program. OCT has also applied for funding from the Community Preservation Act (CPA), which will be decided on by the Orleans Town Meeting next May.

Undevelopment and Housing

Existing on the property is a four-bedroom home as well as two neglected, aging cottages: a prime opportunity to undevelop land, restoring it to its natural state to enhance habitat value and protect water quality. The four-bedroom home is slated for resale, which will allow OCT to protect 4.5 acres at a reasonable price, while still reducing the number of houses and septic systems on the property. In an effort to assist with the local housing shortage, OCT has engaged several local groups that are involved in providing workforce housing to explore their interest in purchasing the home.

The upland portion of 37 Eli Rogers Road is large enough to be carved up into as many as four residential lots; a similarly sized four-lot subdivision right next door illustrates what could happen. "Less is certainly more when it comes to reducing impacts of development in this corner of Orleans, across from the 500-acre watershed," says Mark Robinson, long-time executive director of The Compact. "Removing houses and septic systems here is a net plus for habitat restoration and aquifer protection."

OCT is planning modest eco-restoration activities after the cottages are demolished. That effort will be aided by a host of native plants that are already reclaiming formerly disturbed areas. "We'll need to control some invasive shrubs, mostly autumn olive, and do some regrading and seeding, but we're encouraged by what we see all around the perimeter of the home site," says Lily Gooding, OCT's Land Stewardship Technician. "We look forward to letting nature do the rest!"

OCT's fundraising goal for the project is approximately \$1.075M; however, the Trust is awaiting the results of the four-bedroom home resale and the CPA application before beginning private fundraising in earnest. General contributions to OCT's Land Acquisition Fund are encouarged, to allow us to pounce on opportunities like this one!



Two cottages slated for demolition.



Volunteers led by Bob Prescott walk through the restored grassland to plant the last of this year's hatchlings at new terrapin gardens on the Braddock property.

The Latest from Henson's Cove

In its first growing season, the recently restored grassland at 4 Braddock's Way (the newest addition to OCT's Henson's Cove Conservation Area) exceeded all expectations. It typically takes 3 to 5 years for a seed mix to really pop, but the wet summer gave this grassland a strong head start. This habitat is scarcer and of much higher ecological value than the woodland it replaced, which was heavily overgrown with non-native invasives.

One of the biggest motivations for restoring this location was to add habitat for threatened diamondback terrapins. Although no terrapins were found nesting on the newly protected acreage just yet, there is good reason for optimism. Just across the cove, on habitat that OCT restored around 2010, Mass Audubon volunteers documented more nests this year than ever before: about 35 nests, compared to last year's 28. Nests typically contain 10 to 18 eggs, so this site is really starting to produce hatchlings. The steady upward trend in nests and hatchlings is very encouraging, given how dangerously close this population came to blinking out. But more work is needed; since females nest twice a year, that number of nests signifies roughly 20 mature females. Thanks to OCT supporters, they now have more room to roam—and all their eggs won't be in one basket (of land)!

A Gardener Goes Native

By Marcie Truesdale

More and more gardeners around Orleans are moving towards native plants in their home landscapes. We asked one of them to share her experience.

s October fades into November, the active gardening season on the Cape starts to wind down. Oak leaves are falling in bunches, and the last of the flowers are losing their color. By now, I've planted all my end-of-season "bargain" plants and moved the more tender potted plants into the garage or house. As is recommended these days, for the benefit of insects, pollinators, and soil health, I will do minimal clean-up in the gardens. Leaves will be left to compost and provide shelter for overwintering insects. Seed heads will stay up to provide food and structure for birds; stems left standing can become housing for some types of bees.

I will miss working outside in my garden and woodland, but winter is a great time to observe, reflect, and plan (dream) for next year's landscape. It was during the winter about four years ago that I started my own foray into native and pollinator-friendly gardening. After reading a book called *Nature's Best Hope* by Doug Tallamy, I began a significant shift in my gardening focus.

"For the benefit of insects, pollinators, and soil health, I will do minimal clean-up in the gardens. Leaves will be left to compost and provide shelter for overwintering insects. Seed heads will stay up to provide food and structure for birds; stems left standing can become housing for some types of bees."

When we retired in 2014 to Orleans, I was a relatively novice gardener. The natural landscape was inspiring, but so were all the beautiful plantings and gardens—so at first I bought and planted whatever struck my fancy. Along the way I learned a lot about light, soil, and moisture requirements as well as techniques for planting and transplanting; those iconic blue hydrangeas, ornamental grasses, hostas, and day lilies all flourished in my gardens. By 2019, we had moved to a home in South Orleans with a much more wooded landscape and mature native trees, mostly oak and pitch pine. It had some established gardens but no lawn



Snow accentuates the structure of plants, both native and not, in the winter garden — another good reason to leave them standing. All photos by Marcie Truesdale.

whatsoever, which was fine with us!

By then I was learning about native plants and beginning to understand the importance of managing my immediate landscape in ways that would benefit our local ecosystem and the larger environment. I had to find my way with new and different plants along with figuring out my growing conditions. Since there is a lot more shade and woodland here, I started with natives like wild columbine, Tiarella cordifolia (foamflower), and Solomon's seal. Returning hummingbirds, I learned, are enticed by the beautiful redand-yellow, bell-shaped flowers

of wild columbine. I love the arching structure of Solomon's seal, whose fruits attract birds. All three plants generally flower from spring well into summer, and the foliage often stays green into the fall and beyond.

As with learning anything new, there were missteps and setbacks along the way. I bought plants I thought were native, only to find out later that they were an Asian or tropical variety. I know now that there's a difference between cultivars and straight species and that plants native to the Northeast may not be indigenous to Cape Cod. I learned from my mistakes, read articles and books, listened to webinars,

attended programs, and networked with fellow enthusiasts.

I walk my property and wander OCT trails to observe which native plants flourish and under what conditions. In my own woods, I found northern bayberry, Canada mayflower (a wonderful ground cover) spreading like crazy, lots of Virginia creeper, and both highand lowbush blueberry. In the conservation areas, I see Clethra alnifolia (sweet pepperbush) with its fragrant blossoms, huckleberry (now in beautiful fall color), little bluestem grasses, winterberry and inkberry, and even cardinal flower, whose bright red flowers are so attractive to hummingbirds.

I'm also trying to pay more attention to pollinator and wildlife activity. Bugs and insects I once would have thought nothing of eradicating I now know are part of an essential food chain. Plant and insect identification apps on my phone are very helpful, though I always check their response against other resources. As I become more confident in my knowledge, I try to share it when the opportunity arises.

So, as I get ready to settle in for winter, I know I'll be thinking ahead about new plantings and wondering which plants will return and thrive next spring. Maybe this is the winter I'll try my hand at sowing seeds from my own native plants-more learning! I'll be watching what the wildlife is eating and using. And while the garden rests and rejuvenates for the next growing season, I will find much quiet beauty there. The seed heads and dried flowers of Joe Pye weed, goldenrod, hyssop, and even non-native sedum offer structure for the eye and a place for birds to rest. I enjoy knowing that in a few months, those seed pods on the butterfly weed will develop into the beautiful orange flowers that pollinators love. Gardening with natives and nature in mind has been both challenging and rewarding, and I hope to be in it for the long haul.

Marcie Truesdale retired to Orleans from the Hudson Valley, New York, where she worked as a critical care nurse and educator. She and her husband, Hardie, are staunch supporters and volunteers for OCT; Marcie is also active with Nauset Newcomers and in the Putnam Farm restoration project.











Clockwise from top left: Natives from Marcie Truesdale's garden: wild columbine, spotted wintergreen (Chimaphila maculata, also known as pipsissiwa), Northern crescent butterfly on butterfly weed, flowering Solomon's seal, oak-leaf hydrangea in fall color.

At Home with Nature A New OCT Initiative

As the Trust looks to expand our reach beyond our own conservation lands, we saw a different kind of opportunity in helping nature "at home." Orleans has thousands of acres in private ownership that can provide a lot of habitat—if we can help residents understand the importance of stewarding home land-

We have begun to integrate this "At Home with Nature" initiative into many of OCT's activities. Part of the job is to model eco-friendly land care on our own lands—as in the new OCT Office Demonstration Garden: see details

scapes and give them good information.

on page 8 and at orleans conservation trust. org/at-home-with-nature/

As Marcie Truesdale's story shows, finding your way to landscaping with nature isn't a quick journey. (Is anything in gardening?) OCT is committed to providing resources on an ongoing basis to enable residents to use environmentally sound practices on their properties—in this newsletter and other outreach, in our programs and walks (see page 9), and by collaborating with other organizations, such as Pollinator Pathway Cape Cod, which provides a curated list of natives well adapted to our region at https://www.pollinator-pathway.org/ towns/cape-cod

OCT's Demonstration Garden

or years, a Cape Cod lawn and thick patch of rugosa rose greeted visitors to OCT's headquarters on Route 28. When the Trust set out to start educating residents about managing their home landscapes in a way that creates habitat and invites wildlife (now branded as the "At Home with Nature" initiative), we realized we had a prime opportunity to lead by example. Unlike many of OCT's large preserves, the office property is relatable for the average Orleans homeowner: less than an acre of woods and manicured landscaping. This would be the site of OCT's Demonstration Garden, showcasing the benefits of native plants and an eco-friendly landscape.

OCT staff worked with Tyler Gaudreau of Environmental Landscape Solutions on a landscape design that considered sight lines around the parking lot, sunlight, planting method (e.g., seed mix, plugs, or larger plants), and much more. "We want our property to serve as a persuasive example for residents to transform their landscapes, but you don't need to rely on outside expertise," says OCT Executive Director Steve O'Grady. "Sample plans for native gardens are freely available online. As long as you're planting natives, I don't think you can go wrong."

To ready the area for planting, we removed sections

of turf, aided by a sodcutter and the strong backs of volunteers. We mowed down, spot-treated, then carefully removed the rugosa rose-an aggressive non-native that has naturalized on the Cape. On June 9, OCT volunteers gathered to plant 665 plugs and gallon-size plants the latter reserved for the center island so that would fill in fastest. Plugs went in another section, and the last area got only a seed mix of native wildflowers and grasses. The three planting methods in different zones represent various options for people, depending on their budget and aesthetic preferences. The design includes more than 30 species of grasses and flowering perennials. This diversity encourages a diversity of insects, and it also means different bloom times-good for the pollinators and good for human admirers, too!

Says Alex Bates, who oversaw the garden installation, "The goal here is less human intervention and a more natural system. Ecologically speaking, almost anything beats a lawn, and I'm happy to skip the summer mowing!"

For more details on the garden installation, future projects at the OCT office property, and advice for homeowners (rule one: start small!), visit https://orleansconservationtrust.org/at-home-with-nature/



OCT's Demonstration Garden in bloom. Below: Easy natives to grow include (left to right) yarrow, Joe Pye weed, and Echinacea.







More Stewards for OCT Lands

On an October morning, nearly 20 volunteers showed up at OCT's headquarters for training to become Volunteer Land Stewards. Each was assigned an OCT property and signed up to regularly monitor that land, walk the boundaries, document maintenance needs, and help keep trails clear, signs visible, and educational info current. Volunteers use online maps to self-locate in the field and fill out an online form. Once sent, that gives OCT staff real time information to help prioritize stewardship needs.

Properties monitored by volunteers are among those the Trust has deemed most essential to maintain, based on their ecological value, size, public accessibility, and visibility. OCT property boundaries are marked more clearly than ever, thanks to a years-long effort by AmeriCorps Cape Cod members who have served with OCT—literally laying the groundwork for the work of stewards. Current ACC member Jen Clifford will continue that effort this year.

Interested in becoming a Steward? Please reach out to tom@orleansconservationtrust. org. And if you can't make a regular commitment but want to get involved, be sure to join our email list (visit orleansconservationtrust.org). We'll send you monthly bulletins about volunteer workdays all over town.

Winter/Spring 2024 Speakers

Join us for the latest in our series of entertaining and informative talks by local and regional experts. Admission is **free**. Check OCT's website for location and more details. \(\) denotes programs linked with OCT's "At Home with Nature" initiative (see more on page 7).

The Good, the Bad, and the Bugly

Larry Dapsis

Our backyards and gardens are



jungles of diverse insect ecosystems.The Cape has a wide range of players that are responsible

for pollination and recycling plant matter, as well as recent invasive species (and more on the way). Learn about the fascinating complex of natural enemies that helps maintain balance, from the resident entomologist of Cape Cod Cooperative Extension.

Tuesday, January 9, 6:30pm via Zoom

Postcards from Plants

C. L. Fornari

What if you could get postcards from Mother Nature, the Green



Man, and plants themselves, giving you pithy information about how to be a better

garden maker and plant lover? Author and creative gardening expert C. L. Fornari guides us to look at human involvement with gardens and indoor plants from nature's point of view, using the natural world as our "first search engine."

Tuesday, February 27,6:30pm **Location TBD**

Picking Your Battles with Invasive Plants

Karro Frost

Karro, a plant biologist with the MA Division of



Fisheries and Wildlife, will discuss why we should be concerned about in-

vasive species, how to approach getting rid of them, and some of the new invasives showing up on Cape Cod. Learn how to manage invasive plants at home.

Tuesday, March 26, 6:30pm **Location TBD**

Undeveloping Land Mark Robinson

As part of a new emphasis on climate resilience, OCT and



other Cape land trusts are trying to win back some dilapidated or degraded properties for

new open spaces. Mark Robinson, executive director of The Compact of Cape Cod Conservation Trusts, talks about why undevelopment projects are proliferating, the complexities they entail, and how they're enabling land trusts to strengthen the patchwork of protected lands on the Cape.

Tuesday, April 30, 6:30pm **Orleans Yacht Club**

Winter/Spring 2023-24 Walks

Get to know the open spaces of Orleans on our popular guided walks. They're free, fun, and appropriate for all ages. Space is restricted; advance registration required. Register and find maps at orleansconservationtrust.org.

Ice House/Reuben's Pond

1.5-mile walk around two freshwater bonds, focused on migrating waterfowl that stop there.

Meet at 245 Tonset Road

Saturday, December 2 10:00-11:30 am

Woods Cove

Walk about I mile through pineoak woodlands and along Nauset Estuary, learning to identify trees and shrubs by their winter appearance at this lesser-known OCT property.

Meet at 366 Tonset Road

Thursday, January 25 1:30-3:00 pm

Kent's Point

Beautiful walk along nearly I mile of shoreline with outstanding bay

Meet at 39 Keziah's Lane

Tuesday, February 20 2:00-3:30 pm

Orleans Watershed

Experience some of the 500 acres that make up the Orleans Watershed on this 1.5-mile walk, mainly on the service road.

Meet at 35 South Orleans Road

Friday, April 12 2:00-3:30 pm

John Kenrick Woods

A historically rich walk of about I mile through a white pine grove; see specimens of the rare American chestnut.

Meet at 35 Namequoit Road

Thursday, May 16 11:00 am-12:30 pm

Twinings Pond

Walk about I mile around Twinings Pond, exploring OCT's eco-restoration efforts, followed by a chance to participate in our work.

Meet at 135 Quanset Road

Wednesday, March 13 9:00-10:30 am

Learn, then burn!

Our educational walk around Twinings Pond will focus on OCT's eco-restoration efforts on this ecologically significant land. Near the end of the walk, participants will have the opportunity to get involved; weather permitting, we'll have



a pile burn to remove invasive brush and restore native habitat!

LANDMARKS continued from page 3

Update on School Grants

Last year, OCT launched a pilot test of a new program to improve environmental education for Orleans students, including support for three projects at Orleans Elementary School (OES) and six projects at Nauset Regional Middle School (NRMS). All indications to date are that teachers and students are excited and that the OCT-funded activities are going well.

At the Annual Meeting this August, Suzan Parisse and Keren Castro, second-grade teachers at OES, described how their students were using Boland Pond to assess the effects of water quality on plants and animals. Rand Burkert, greenhouse teacher at NRMS, described students working with Wampanoag consultants on the plant life around Boland Pond. Other projects are launching this school year, and OCT is likely to continue the program.

Comings and Goings at the Trust

Earlier in August, the Trust said farewell to summer intern Ryan Lewis, who was instrumental in helping to plan OCT's future management of Rachia Heyelman's land on Portanimicut Road, and to our outstanding Land Stewardship Director Alex Bates. Alex, who had been with the Trust since 2019, accepted a post as Conservation Agent with the Town of Eastham; we wish him all success in that role and are grateful for his count-





Ryan Lewis, Alex Bates, and Steve O'Grady at a going-away gathering for Alex and Ryan. Left: OCT's incoming Director of Land Stewardship, Tom Keras.

less contributions to improving the health, attractiveness, and accessibility of OCT's properties over the years. "It's hard to overstate the growth of OCT's land management program under Alex's leadership," says O'Grady. "He spearheaded improvements to accessibility at several trailheads, greatly improved the educational signage in our kiosks and on our trails, and oversaw several eco-restoration projects that will deliver benefits for many years."

We're happy to report that Lily Gooding, who came to the Trust as an AmeriCorps Cape Cod service member in 2022. has been hired as the Trust's first Land Stewardship Technician. She'll work under the supervision of our newly hired Land Stewardship Director, Tom Keras, who will take up his position in November. A Massachusetts native, Tom has worked in conservation for the Montana State Parks, the Maryland Park Service, and mostly recently in Colorado. Along the way he learned the value of building relationships through education and stewardship of

protected lands, and he's excited to bring his experience back home. "The Cape is special to my family: I have generational links to the Outer Cape and got married on Cooks Brook Beach in Eastham," says Tom. "I'm honored to work at OCT and serve the Orleans community." Off the clock, you may find him surf casting, fly fishing, hiking, or watching Boston sports. O'Grady says, "We're delighted to have Tom join the team and help take our stewardship work to the next level."

Once again OCT will benefit from the service of an AmeriCorps Cape Cod member for nine months, beginning

in October. Jen Clifford hails from Maine and holds a BA in geography from Vassar, where she



len Clifford

studied global environmental activism, political ecology, and landscape theory. She has worked with GIS mapping systems with Three Rivers Land Trust in Maine, and she hopes for a career in land stewardship and environmental education. "I'm interested in people's relationships with land and water," she says. "And I'm delighted to be part of ACC Year 25," which kicked off this September when Jen and her cohort were sworn in at Barnstable County Courthouse.

Eagles Have Landed in Orleans

Family Spends the Season on OCT Property

By Drusy Henson Photographs by Kenneth Mayo Johnson

Orleans Conservation Trust was founded in the spring of 1970—right around the first official Earth Day. One major theme back then was the near extinction of our national bird and symbol, the majestic bald eagle (Haliaeetus leucocephalus). In the lower 48 states, the use of pesticides (particularly DDT), habitat loss, and hunting by ranchers hoping to protect their young livestock caused the eagle's population to drop to near zero.

Luckily, we wised up a little. DDT was banned, and federal laws protecting eagles were strengthened. Bald eagle populations began to rebound. In western Massachusetts, the species was introduced to the Quabbin Reservoir area in the 1980s and began to thrive.

Here on the Cape, however, they still seemed an exotic creature you would never see, unless you traveled to Alaska and learned to spot "tennis ball heads" in the trees. Then stories began to spread of eagles nesting up Pochet and on the River. Soon the sightings were verified by experts. In fact, both National Audubon and Mass Wildlife have been working since 1982 to revitalize the Cape's bald eagle population, and in 2020 the Cape's first bald eagle chick in 115 years was documented in Barnstable. Today, bald eagles are spotted all over the peninsula. In Orleans, they are flying around Pilgrim Lake and seen around Pleasant Bay. The pair shown in Ken Johnson's images has become quite famous; many photos have appeared on social media.

OCT is proud to say that this pair is living on our protected land. And land protection is exactly what eagles need to







The eagles arrived in early spring and nested on an osprey pole, leading to serious conflict when the smaller raptors arrived to reclaim their nest site. Other photos show the two eaglets being fed and one parent with a nearly full-grown eaglet. All four were gone from the nest by mid-October.

thrive. They require long stretches of canopied shoreline to nest and hunt. They need high perches like old oak snags to spot their prey, which is mainly fish (salt and fresh, they love both). They need mature trees to build their nests; a typical nest ranges from 4 to 5 feet in diameter and 3 to 4 feet tall. In short, they need protected habitat.

So please join in helping us make a place for eagles. Becoming a member will help OCT preserve and wisely manage habitat; we also help residents learn how to create homes for wildlife (maybe even eagles!) on their own land. And don't forget to look up: that huge soaring bird might just be a bald eagle.

Drusy Henson's bio can be found on page 15.

Gifts and Donations Membership Year 2022–2023

From July 1, 2022, through June 30, 2023, Orleans Conservation Trust received support from its members and the community in the form of unrestricted donations and restricted gifts, which specifically support land acquisition, land management, or educational programs. The Trust also received special gifts made in honor or in memory of someone designated by the giver. People who have made donations to OCT, in any amount, for at least five

consecutive membership years, are designated as Red Oak Donors with an acorn symbol after their names.



Every gift, in whatever amount and for whatever purpose, demonstrates your commitment to conserving land and plays a vital role in helping OCT fulfill its mission: to protect and restore natural lands for people and wildlife, the health of our waters, and the character of our community.

Unrestricted Donations & Restricted Gifts

\$10,000 and Above

Anonymous (3) Curtis and Beverly Akins Tarrant and Laura Cutler Timothy and Eliza Earle Dale and Sandra Horan Edward L. Hutton Foundation F Steve and Anne Koehler 🌮 Vincent and Abigail Maddi Robert and Sandra Parry F William and Cynthia Treene 🍑 Hardie and Marcie Truesdale Karl and Teryn Weintz F

\$5,000 - \$9,999

Charlie and Susan Carlson F Susan Chandler John and Donna Krenicki Barbara Murphy 🍑 Vince Ollivier and Kevin Galligan @ Anthony and Karen Pierson Paul and Martha Samuelson F John Smith and Susan Meisinger 🍑 Dorothy F. and George W. Cahoon, Jr. Fund of The Cape Cod Foundation William and Judith Weil Jean Wineman

\$1,000 - \$4,999 Anonymous (5) Charles and Heather Annaloro Anthony M. DeLuise Fund Joshua Arnow and Elvse Arnow Brill Richard and Jeanne Berdik F Scott Biller and Christine Masi William and Nancy Brotherton 🍑 Sean Campbell Jay and Christy Cashman Andrew and Darina Chesterton Richard and Suzanne Costa Robert Cunningham F Paul and Sharon Davis F Richard Debs and Barbara Knowles-Debs Elizabeth Delima 🍑 Charles and Betsy Dow 🌶 Kim and Noel Foley Rick and Joan Francolini 🔊

Therese Galligan 🍑 Barbara Gannon 🔊 Alan and Virginia George 🍑 Ted and Christine Grunebaum Craig and Kathy Hallstrom David and Ellen Herrick Mark Hollinger and Cathy MacNeil Hollinger Robert Howard Andrea and Tim Howell F Kathrvn Imler Richard and Joanne Ingwall Anne Isbister LaFleche Giving Fund Lisa Lesavoy and Marco Paniccia Alan and Fran McClennen Seth McClennen and Martha Wu 🍑 William and Kathryn Medford 🍑 Larry and Beth Minear F Kevin and Lvnn O'Connell Andrew O'Neill and Mary Griffin Orleans Pond Coalition Mark and Patricia Ostrem Amos and Tami Pike **Bob and Patricia Platten** Robert Prescott F Steven and Deborah Reuman Pamela Ritchie Leonard and Linda Rosen Robert and Phyllis Rothberg 🍑 Judy Scanlon and Sigurd Winslow Lawrence and Anne Spaulding F Stephen and Sarah Spengler F The Silver Tie Fund Andrew and Benjye Troob Homer and Elizabeth Walker Richard Walton and Susan Olsen F James and Maggie West Laura Winston

\$500 - \$999

Anonymous (11) William and Caroline Benjamin 🔊 Russell Bruemmer Andrew and Sally Buffington Thomas Byrne and Susan Hockfield Byrne Cape Cod Coastal Realty 🍑 Craig and Maura Carrier Andy Cooper and Emily McKhann Timothy Corcoran 🍑 Doug and Laurel Costa Andrew and Margaret Covell

Jamie Demas Normand and Joy Deschene Ann Digiano Lvn Duncan Michael and Karen Dunne 🍑 Dan and Martha Fitzmaurice 🍑 John and Susan Foley Steven Gass and Beverly White Steven Gilmore and Margaret Downey Michael Griffin and Michael Groman Joseph Gusmano and Leslie Auerbach 🎒 Douglas and Nancy Hinman 🍑 David and Deborah Jacobson Karen and Frank Jahn Charles and Karen Kishpaugh John and Deborah Laurino 🍑 Garner and Marilyn LeStage 🍑 Nancy Neal Glennon and Margaret O'Grady F Fitzhugh Pannill and Kathy Heard Paul and Elizabeth Perkowski Pfizer Foundation Matching Gifts Program Gerd and Duncan Ritchie Elie and Mary Rivollier David and Martha Rusch Lee and Cecilia Sandwen 🍑 Kirk and Jennifer Schell **David Shepperly** Valerie Shulock and Rebecca Segal Joanna Skilling Joel Sklar and Adrienne Shishko Thomas Summer and Sydney Licht Leo Swift and Amy Auerbach F **Brooks Thayer** Jeffrey and Kate Thibault

Susan Deeks 🍑

\$300 - \$499

Anonymous (2) Mary Ann and Steven Allard F Donald Bachman and Karen Back Robert and Clare Casselberry David and Holly Collins Sylvia Cotter Timothy and Carol Counihan F Ann Deming John Dugan and Carol Baffi-Dugan Betsy Furtney 🍑

Edward Ghory and Anne Ghory-Goodman 🌶 Allen and Martha Gibbs @ Kathi Grant Mark Hernon and Rachel Wohanka Dick and Dee Kling William Kyle J. Stephen and Ana Mernick 🍑 R. Curtis Morley George and Carolann Najarian Donald and Nettie Pond William and Susan Reiher Mefford Runvon and Bonny Campbell-Runyon 🍑 Stephen and Tracey Salley John Sellew and Susan Bronson David and Nancy Shactman 🌶 Art and Ellen Shelton Katherine Silkin Peter and Alice Van Oot F John Whitesides 🍑

\$100 - \$299

Gretchen Wiedie 🍑

Anonymous (25) Peter and Eva Angela Adamo Peter and Marsha Allgeier 🔊 Abigail Allis Neil and Maura Alt Chuck Anastas and Sharon Britton Karen Angelini Francis Anglin Carolyn Auty William Auty Margot Ball David Baron and Pamela Mann David Barrosse and Susan Ratigan Christopher and Kathleen Barry Andrew and Iliza Bartels F Charles and Marcia Bechtold Adam and Katharine Berger Michael Betlinski and Lisa Allen 🍑 **Beverly Teachers Association** Ross Bierkan 🍑 Louis and Jeanne Billera Andrew and Margaret Black Mike and Sarah Bombich Gary Bowden and Mark Ziomek **Donald Bowne** Craig and Maureen Boyce Jeannette Bragger

Eric and Heidi Franzen 🌮

Jim Gage and

David Briggs and Mary McAveney Michael and Janet Brink 🍑 Roland and Roxanne Broadbent Joanne Broderick Peter and Melissa Brown F Judith Bruce 🍑 Joanna Buffington 🌽 Joel and Judy Bullard Joseph and Mary Burlinson John and Janet Swan Bush 🌮 John and Joan Butterworth Thomas and Giselle Cahalan Shari and Michael Cantor F Andrew and Alison Carev Malcolm and Jill Carlisle F Ruth and R. Loring Carlson 🍑 William and Dorothy Carr 🍑 Jonathan Cedarbaum and Alice Winkler Lee and Jane Chirgwin F **Duane and Nancy Christy** Chubb Federal Insurance Co. Aldo and Debra Cipriano Fred and Terri Clark Moncrieff Cochran and Sheila Bonnell Richard and Wendy Cohen David and Gail Colglazier 🍑 Carole Combs Brian and Joan Condon Christopher and Susan Conniff James and Carol Connor David Corsini and Delia Berlin Caroline and Laurie Cotter F Dan and Elizabeth Cox John and Diana Crimmins Morgan and Rick Crosby Thomas and Anne Crowley F Craig and Joanna D'Andrea David and Kim DeBoer Robert DeCarlo James and Stephanie DeFilippo 🍑 Thomas and Anne Degnan Richard and Karin Delaney Greg DeLory and Diana Landau 🍑 **Edith Denney** Roger and Sandra Deromedi Tom and Sally Dewing Roslyn Diamond and Michael Harnett Joseph and Margaret Digiovanni Peter and Sheree Dolan Robert and Barbara Donahue Mary Ella Donleavy Janice Donovan John and Carolyn Donovan Michael and Patricia Doshier Christie Due Turner 🍑 Dean and Michelle Dulchinos David DuRie Jeffrey Ecsedy and Cynthia Feldmann Anne and Kelly Anne Ekstrom Julia Enroth 🍑 Glenn and Debra Ephraim David and Laura Erickson Richard and Wendy Fair

Gregory Fasano Megan Geist Fates 🍑 Elizabeth Finch William and Suzanne Finn Susan Flaws Allison Coleman Douglas and Dianne Fromm F Wendy Fuchs John Fulkerson and Mary Ann Meils Jon and Beverly Fuller Betsv Galli Albarosa and Kenneth Gandolfi Cameron and Barbara Gardella Stephanie Gaskill 🍑 Aldo and Pamela Giacco 🍑 Peter and Karen Giorgio Andrew Goldberg Marc Goldburg and Elizabeth Noerdlinger Robert and Michele Granger F Grantham Mayo Van Otterloo and Co. LLC Robert and Katherine Green F Richard and Sarah Gregory Gerard Grenier and Ellen Snyder-Grenier Pete and Sandy Griffiths Ann Grumpelt Kenneth and Colleen Gubala Johanna Gurland and Mark Kaminsky Judith Hadley Ed and Merilyn Hafner Derek Halberg and Christine Johnson 🍑 Bambi Halloran Caroline Han Hildegarde Hannum Clyde and Anne Hanyen F David and Margaret Harris F **Judson and Nancy Hastings Healey Family Foundation** Herb Heidt and Eliza McClennen 🌶 Peter and Kathryn Henry 🍑 Richard and Catherine Herbst Erin Hillev Dan and Abby Hipp Susan Hobday 🍑 Robert Hodapp and Elisabeth Dykens Cheryl Hoenemeyer Bradley and Kathleen Hoffman Timothy Hollingworth and Vincent O'Neill Richard and Deborah Horowitz Steven and Moira Hoskins Thomas and Victoria Huestis Thomas Hutton and **Betsy Harding** Michael and Maria Iacovelli Richard landoli and Kai Bynum James and Allison Jackson Burton and Eleanor Jaffe Ezra Jennings

Elliot and Nancy Johnson F

Leonard and Patricia Johnson 🍑

Thomas and Jacqueline Jurkowski 🍑 Jack and Cynthia Kadzik Bertram and Martha Kantor Jerome and Joan Karter Alan and Catherine Keener F John Kelly and Elizabeth Lamalfa Kelly Carolyn Kennedy and Judith Keller Christine and MJ Knoll-Finn Donald and Janet Kowalsky 🍑 Steven and Michele Kravetz Jesse Kreier and Susan Schorr Don Krohn and Janis Brennan Peter and Cindy Kuechle Charles Lada and Stacey Kennon Joan Leary 🍑 Carol Leeson Ed and Carol Lindemann Lydia Littlefield and Robert Danz **Esther Lobo** Alan and Pat Long John and Janice Lordan Robert Lowe and Sigrid Hackenberg 🍑 Jean and Richard Lucas Frederick and Victoria Luft Edward and Mary Susan Lynch Hugh and Jeanine MacFadyen Donald MacKenzie and Katy Day Roderick MacNeil @ Howard and Diane Mager Prassana and Rebecca Mahadeva Mary Elizabeth and John Majkut **Thomas Maples** Scott and Janice Marble Randy Mason David and Denise McConney F Kathleen McCullough Roger McDaniel and Joan Morgan 🌮 Scott and Robin McIntvre F Stephen McKenna 🍑 Bruce and Nancy McKinstry F Page McMahan 🏿 Don McMinn and Harv Lester J. Robert and Sue M. McNutt Francis McPartlan Gregory and Dawn Mengel Thomas and Margaret Merzbacher 🎒 John and Hannelore Meyer J. William and M. Louise Miller 🍑 Susan Milton and Cynthia Eagar 🍑 Henry Minis and Patricia Hughes 🍑 Robert and Martha Monte Patricia Montgomery F Walter and Nancy Morgan 🍑 Steve Morrison Stephen and Kristine Nasinnyk 🍑 Heather Nevin Peter and Joan Nix Edward and Ellen Noonan Richard and Nan O'Brien Timothy and Susan O'Connor Colleen O'Grady Lyn Oleksiak 🍑

Sally Joyce

Christophe and Tara Oliver William and Elizabeth Orr Theodore Osiecki and Oletta Allegranza Leon Osterweil and Lori Clarke Harry and Diana Parad Jerome and Darlene Perkins 🍑 Ronald and Valerie Petersen David and Susan Pieciak F Joaquim and Georgina Pires Roger Pocock Christine Prah Peter Prendergast Alice Prince Charles and Sally Proctor F Steve and Alison Quackenbush Qualcomm Michael and Virginia Ranger Clifton R. and Arleen Read F Kenneth and Susan Read-Brown Linda Reed Molly Rees Gavin Janet and Patrick Regan Elisabeth Rix Frederick Roessle and Peter Lauro William and Jean Romeo F Albert and Mary Grace Rook F Joshua Rosenbloom and Leslie Bennett

The White Cedar Society

Members of the White Cedar Society show their love of the land with a bequest to Orleans Conservation Trust.

Anonymous (8)

Gary Bowden and Mark Ziomek

Kevin Galligan and Vince Ollivier

David and Ellen Herrick

Rachia Heyelman

Susan Hobday

Roderick MacNeil

Susan Milton and Cynthia Eagar

Barbara Murphy

Mefford Runyon and Bonny Campbell-Runyon

William and Cynthia Treene

Naomi Rush and Fred Boak Stephen and Nancy Sagon F Walter and Dagmar Sall Joseph and Hope Santoro James and Diane Sapienza John and Susan Sargent Roy Setterlund and Deb Mariani Lee and Myrna Silverman John and Elizabeth Skelton Melvin and Karena Slotnick Dean and Nina Smith @ Peter and Susanne Smith @ Richard and Barbara Smith F David and Susan Snider Bernard Speckhart Eric and Lauren Spengler F Mark Spengler Warren and Elizabeth Spicka Howard E. Steilen and Marguerite Martin Andrew Stern 🍑 Victoria Stevens Benjamin and Anne Steverman Kevin and Joyce Stone John and Anne Stradal F Steven Suchecki and Jane Ames 🍑 **Thomas Swartz** Jeffrey Talmadge and Joan Reese Talmadge Christopher and Susan Tapscott 🍑 Merle and Michael Tarnow F Janet Taylor Eric and Miriam Tendler/Grunebaum Richard and Ann Thompson Michael and Susan Thonis F Thrivent Philippe Tinmouth and Brit Dewey Jane Tout Peter Trainer and Carol Etzold Nello and Holly Trevisan James and Carolyn Turnbull F University of Virginia Law School Foundation Edward and Bernice Van Giezen Janet Van Tassel and Steve Park 🍑 Jonathan Vaughan and Sharon Haves P Virtus Investment Partners Charitable Gift Fund Robert Walters Bob and Jean Warneke 🍑 Elizabeth Wentworth Frederick and Lisa West F John and Nancy Whelan William Whelan and Megan Gates Jonathan and Joyce White Richard and Deirdre White Elizabeth Whitmore William Wibel F Paul and Maureen Wiencek Robert and Judy Wilkinson 🍑 David and Lisa Williams John and Helga Williams Janet Wineman and Joseph Brevard Joseph and Sheryl Wolff

Matthew and Marie Wolff Thomas and Jennifer Woodward F James and Janet Yeutter Martha Doty Yorke Steven and Ariana Zayatz

Under \$100 Anonymous (14) **Constance Ahlstrom** Melissa Alves Michael Andranovich Colleen Augur **Beatrice Auty** Linda and Greg Axenroth Mark and Jonathan Bagg 🍑 Stephen and Joan Baldwin Bill and Susan Bartow Richard and Ellen Bernstein Judith Blood @ Tasia Blough and Owen Nichols Stephen and Marilyn Bornemeier Lvnn Brennan Chris Brewster

James and Susan Brickey Lvnn Bruneau 🍑 Thomas Bryan and Jean Olson 🍑 Susan Burks Robert and Claire Callen Suzanne and Phyllis Calsson F

Laura Cann Robert and Barbara Carey 🍑 John Carmody Christopher W. Carroll F Peter and Deborah Carter F Joseph and Susan Catalano 🌮 Kevin and Elaine Clements

Anson and Nancy Clough Susan Cochran and David Larkin Allison Coleman and Lisa Bosley F Roslvn Coleman

William Colling and Pamela Weiler Janine Corsano Jolyon Cowan

Jeffrey and Lois Cox Mary Jane Curran and **Donald Cameron Cyber Grants**

Thomas and Leah Daley Michael Day 🍑 Jeanne de Cervens Hernani Isaac Del Guidice Anthony and Jo Del Negro Karen Delia

Russell and Linda Delman Dorothy DeSimone and Joseph Leghorn

Richard and Carol Diforio F Cheryl Divito

Bradford and Diane Dodge Paul Dolinsky

James and Carol Donnelly Christopher and Ann Donner David and Lucy Emerson Stephen and

Beverly Estes-Smargiassi John and Patricia Fallender Ann Fleck-Henderson

Martha Fournier Nathan Fox

Peter Franchot and Anne Maher F Bonnie Gannon

Patricia Gannon

David and Laurie Gengarelly Robert Gordon

James and Ann Gunsalus

Carol Hackett F Ann Hart

Michael and Heather Hazel Sharl Heller

Philip and Andrea Henson

Rachia Heyelman 🍑 John and Cheryl Hiden

David and Heather Hill

Stanley and Linda Holden 🍑

Judith Hunt Peter Jensen Keith Johnson Peter Johnson Deborah Kasdan David and Anita Kraft 🍑

Howard and Jane Kucks Sandra Ladd

Jo Ann LaMar Aldis and Susan Lapins

Gail Meyers Lavin F Richard Lawler 🍑 Gemma Leghorn Jeff Levin

Robert J. and Sally Tucker Levy David and Sandra Light F John Lipman

Mary Lockwood

Douglas Long and Carolyn Witt Paul and Vicki Longo Elizabeth Longsworth and

Tom Kreyche

W. Courtney and Daphne Lowe Greggory Lundahl and Claire Scesney Jeffrey and Anne Magnavita Arthur and Diane Maher John Makowske

Peter and Mary Ellen Marsden Walter and Carol McClennen F Neil and Gail McCullagh Catherine and Scott McGee

Neal and Nancy McGrath John and Patricia McIntyre Debra Messier Corsano Debra Messier Nangengast

Glenn and Lynn Migliozzi John and Carolyn Millett Jeffrev Mills

Maxine Minkoff Pat Moore Paula Moran

Ellen Mulroney Elizabeth Murphy Raymond Nash @

George and Patricia Neher F Cecil Newcomb and Anne Sigsbee Walter North and Judy Ryon 🍑 Mary O'Neil

E. Donald and Joanne Patterson F Carmen Perez

John Pershing Kathleen Pizzella **Pochet Property Owners** Assoc., Inc. Daniel Pokaski **Douglas and Elizabeth Prentiss** Norma Quine John and Mary Reed 🍑 Johnny Robinson Ernie and Anita Rogers 🍑 Alvin and Pamela Ruttgers Ryder & Wilcox F Kelly Sattman John and Susan Schmuck Shaw's John and Maureen Shine Elisabeth Short 🍑 Marcy Singer Donald and Linda Smith Matthew, Gregory James, and Mark Sobchuk 🍑 Donald and Ollie Sonberg Mary Stackhouse Rudy Stalzer John and Adrienne Stanick Beth and Howard Stein **Bruce Taub** Jennifer Taylor Charles and Susan Thompson 🍑 John and Claire Thompson Tracy and Pete Thompson Thomas and Tracy Troiano Richard and Mary Utt F Linus and Karen Vachon John and Marina Valentine Lynn Van Norman Martha Van Oot Monique Villars Thomas and Virginia Wallace Virginia Webber Sandra Webbere Penelope Wells Brenton Welsh and Ruth Terry

SPECIAL GIFTS

Robert and Joyce Zavorskas

In memory of

Cynthia Wigren

John Woodford

Betty Zimmerberg

Linda Zimmerman

Robert Auty William Auty

William Bevan Harbor Lights Foundation

Carolyn Brotherton

Beverly Teachers Association Charlotte Brooks Read

Clifton R. and Arleen Read

Kay Clayton James and Ann Gunsalus



Robert W. Cotter Sylvia Cotter

John F. Coughlan Anonymous

Rigney Cunningham Robert Cunningham Elizabeth Delima Jamie Demas Herb Heidt and Eliza McClennen Vince Ollivier and Kevin Galligan Mefford Runyon and Bonny Campbell-Runyon John Smith and Susan Meisinger

Peter Deeks

Anthony M. DeLuise Fund Laura Cann Jonathan Cedarbaum and Alice Winkler David and Holly Collins David Corsini and Delia Berlin Kim and Noel Foley Bonnie Gannon Ann Grumpelt Caroline Han **Healey Family Foundation** Richard and Catherine Herbst Ezra Jennings Lisa Lesavoy and Marco Paniccia **Heather Nevin** Michael and Virginia Ranger **David Shepperly** Warren and Elizabeth Spicka University of Virginia Law School Foundation

Nancy K. DuRie David DuRie

Ellie Johnson Derek Halberg and **Christine Johnson**

Cassandra Kloumann

Anonymous Roland and Roxanne Broadbent Karen Delia Wendy Fuchs Bambi Halloran **Thomas Maples** Pat Moore Martha Doty Yorke

Marylin and Richard McBride Mary Elizabeth and John Majkut

Olive Jean Murphy Thomas and Anne Degnan

Robert Oleksiak Karen Angelini

Gregory Prah Christine Prah

Dorris and Orville Schmid Kathi Grant

Elfriede Silkin Katherine Silkin

Virginia Snedecor The Noerdlinger Family

Robert L. Stevens Victoria Stevens

Thomas P. Sullivan James and Maggie West

The Twinning Family Leonard and Patricia Johnson

In honor of

Emily Archila Abigail Allis

Joseph and Laura Haddad Carol Leeson

Jack Hadley Judith Hadley

Rachia Heyelman Richard and Nan O'Brien Molly Rees Gavin

Welcome New OCT Trustees!

OCT is pleased to welcome three new trustees. Drusy Henson and Deirdre White were elected at the Annual Meeting in August; Gary Bowden was appointed to the board in September.

Drusy Henson has

been a part- or full-time resident of Orleans for more than 60 years (her first job was at Fancy's Farm Stand, now Nauset Farms). Her family came to Orleans more than a century ago. Drusy grad-



uated from Wellesley College with a degree in English and Geology and continued her studies in geology at Harvard University. She spent her entire career in the tech industry, holding positions such as Director of Business Analysis at Deltek Inc., Senior Manager of User Experience and Documentation at Iron Mountain Digital, and Senior Principal User Researcher at Oracle Corp. She currently serves as Vice Chair of the Orleans Conservation Commission and as the commission's liaison to the Putnam Farm property. She lives in East Orleans with her wife and two beloved rescue dogs.

Deirdre White grew up among the apple orchards and dairy farms of the Hudson Vallev in Dutchess County, N.Y., and vacationed in Wellfleet for many years. While in her teens, she learned firsthand about environ-



mental protection with the near death of the Hudson River and its subsequent (and ongoing) clean-up. Deirdre earned her BA at Smith College and an MBA at the Simmons Graduate School of Management. She worked in banking

and real estate development in New York City from 1981 until 1999, when she left to attend Princeton Theological Seminary, graduating with an MDiv in 2002. She has served on several nonprofit boards including Family Promise North Shore/Boston and the Cape Ann YMCA. She is a trustee of the Snow Library, a Master Gardener, an OCT Trail Steward (with her husband, for the Mill Pond Valley Trail), and a "growing" member of Pollinator Pathway Cape Cod and the Sea Call Farm community. A landscape photographer, Deirdre enjoys wandering on the beach, in the woods, and on the waters of the Cape, which she is delighted to call home.

Gary Bowden has been an active OCT volunteer and supporter since he and his husband, Mark Ziomek, made Orleans their permanent home in 2019. Gary retired after a 34-year career with the federal courts



in Washington, D.C. His chief passion now centers on environmental work: advocating for restoring native plants, removing invasive species, and educating about the value of protecting our native pollinators. Gary serves on the board of the Nauset Newcomers, including a recent term as president, and as a director and member of the Speakers Bureau at the Master Gardeners Association of Cape Cod. In 2020 he worked with representatives from nine regional nonprofits, including OCT, to form the Pollinator Pathway Cape Cod. He recently joined the Land Management Committee of Sipson Island Trust, which is working to restore the island's natural habitats for the benefit of wildlife and visitors. Gary and Mark have a vegetable garden plot at Sea Call Farm, and their home perennial garden has been on the Orleans Improvement Association and Hydrangea Festival tours.

Orleans Conservation Trust

203 South Orleans Road Orleans, MA 02653-4009 Presorted Non-Profit U.S. Postage **PAID** Brockton, MA Permit #601





Do You Migrate with the Season?

OCT is in the process of updating our donor database and moving to the database management system Little Green Light (LGL). Used by many local land trusts and nonprofits, LGL will streamline our efforts to keep consistent, clear records.

Do you have a seasonal residence? Help us keep our mailing list up to date by telling us which address to use during the months you're in town. To update your contact with this or any other information, scan the QR code or visit https://orleansconservationtrust.org/update-my-information

508-255-0183 orleansconservationtrust.org